
APPROVED
MINUTES
November 9, 2022

Members Present:  Michelle Dudek, Chair; James Delaney, and Andy Guptill
Also present for duration of appropriate item:  Shawn Upton; Joseph Ripley and Sean James, Hoyle, Tanner & Associates; John McDonald; Roland Carrier; Frank Bryson, Highway Supervisor; Vicky Mishcon; Janet Moore; Elita Reed; Seth Currier; Donna Crisp Duclos; and Lisa Meier, Secretary
Dudek opened the meeting at 6:00 p.m. and did roll call.
New Business – Hoyle, Tanner and Associates re: Keniston and Cilleyville Bridges

Hoyle, Tanner and Associates stated that Keniston Bridge was reviewed in 2018 and they looked at the load weight condition in 2020 after the bridge was damaged.  There is a lot of rot in the lower portion on the uphill side. Several new options were brought in to discuss with the Select Board. One option is a full rehab which would be an expensive option.  Another option is to add additional steel beams underneath; however, cranes would be needed along with supplemental concrete abutments. Another option is to do a detour and put down a new deck and new floor beams would be necessary.  A last option is to replace the roof. No strengthening of the floor beams would be necessary with a new roof. A standing seam roof is recommended for this option. Dudek asked what “short-term” with a new roof would be and the response was they could not give a specific length of time; however, DOT inspects these every two years and this would probably be a 10-year fix. There are currently thirty to forty holes in the roof. This option would be eligible for state bridge aide. Dudek asked what the estimated cost would be and the response was $56,000 or $57,000 for a new roof and approximately $47,000 if they chose to go with new floor beams.  Duclos asked what the load limit is and the response was this is an E2 bridge. Upton asked if the $57,000 was solely for a new roof and the response was it would include temporary scaffolding, demo of the existing roof, and roof member replacement and there is a 20% contingency included in the price. 
The Cilleyville Bridge was rehabbed in 2002 by Barns & Bridges of New England via LCHIP. In 2008 there was a settlement on one side that had started. The settlement was addressed by filling the sinkholes and adding mortar. The state inspects every two years and the bridge was flagged for the abutments. There is a sinkhole on the south side and the wingwall has failed. The concrete has settled approximately 3” on the north side so the corner of the bridge is sliding. It is recommended to enclose the bridge, put temporary shoring for a short-term fix on the corner.  A larger term fix would be to take the stone apart and rebuild it or remove the stone and rebuild the corner with concrete.  Permits will be necessary from DES and it is recommended to monitor the bridge.  The board will discuss the Keniston Bridge and re-do the contract with Hoyle, Tanner and Associates.  Moore asked how a detour would be done and Delaney responded they would have to speak with Proctor to utilize the road.


New Business – Library Trustee

Moore indicated that there is an open position for a Library Trustee and proposed the nomination of Julie Martz who is a recently retired librarian and has relocated to Andover.  There being no further discussion, Delaney made a motion to appoint Julie Martz to the Library Trustee position. Guptill seconded the motion and the board voted unanimously in favor of appointing Julie Martz to the Library Trustee position.  Moore also presented the proposed Library Trustee budget and indicated that they are interviewing a new library director so would like to increase the salary. 

Public Participation – Vicky Mishcon

Mishcon stated she would like to clear up some misinformation and distributed a letter to the board regarding it. The document only names her as a NH contact agent for a company pertaining to the Beaver Deceivers and does not connect her with the company as an employee.

Public Participation – Seth Currier regarding the Buswell property

Currier presented a quit-claim deed and the deed refers to property on both the north and south sides of Route 4. Currier stated he has spoken with an attorney and it was determined that in 2010 Mr. Buswell took out a mortgage on four acres of the property; however, Buswell did not actually own the property.   Dudek replied that she will speak with the town attorney.

Public Participation – Shawn Upton

Upton asked if the field trip that was scheduled for September 26, 2022 to property on Elbow Pond Road took place.  Guptill responded that he spoke with Nancy and the trip did not happen.  Dudek stated the board needs to speak with the town attorney regarding this.
  
Perambulation

Dudek stated she worked with Salisbury and Franklin to find the town borders. A marker is needed on Flaghole Road and Dudek will reach out to the remaining bordering towns.

Town Administrator Search

Dudek stated that a committee has been created and they are hoping to have some applications in by November 21, 2022.  The committee includes Jane Hubbard, Chair; Megan Foley; Kim Hallquist; Mark Stetson; Dana Swenson; Robin Boynton; and Elita Reed.

Road Agent Report

Bryson stated the crew has been working on grading, ditching and picking up fallen trees. They will continue with grading. There are four active beavers at the beaver deceiver on Elbow Pond Road near the first bridge and the second bridge has a dam pushing water down to the first bridge and the crew will keep an eye on this.  The new sander matches up with the old one and an offer has been received on the polycaster.  Elita will look into the process to sell it.

Minutes of October 7, 2022

Guptill – Motion to approve as amended
Delaney – Second
Unanimous – Vote to approve as amended

Minutes of October 12, 2022

Delaney – Motion to approve as amended
Guptill – Second
Unanimous – Vote to approve as amended

Minutes of October 26, 2022

Guptill – Motion to approve as amended
Delaney – Second
Unanimous – Vote to approve as amended

Other Business

Two work sessions are scheduled on Monday, November 14, 2022 starting at 8:45 a.m. and two public hearings are scheduled – one at 5:30 p.m. on Monday, November 21, 2022 and one at 5:45 p.m. on Monday, November 21, 2022 the first being for the GOPHER GRANT for a new EMT stretcher and the second being for PILOT.   There will be no Select Board meeting on Wednesday, November 23, 2022. 

Guptill made a motion to enter into non-public session per RSA 91A:311(A) at 8:00 p.m. Delaney seconded the motion and the board voted unanimously in favor of entering into non-public session. 
Guptill made a motion to enter back into public session at 8:10 p.m.  Delaney seconded the motion and the board voted unanimously in favor of entering back into public session.  Guptill made a motion to seal the non-public minutes.  Delaney seconded the motion and the board voted unanimously in favor of sealing the non-public minutes.
There being no further discussion, Delaney made a motion at 8:15 p.m. to adjourn.  Guptill seconded the motion and the board voted unanimously via roll-call vote to adjourn.
Respectfully Submitted,

Lisa Meier
Secretary



